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May 28, 2002

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan, Chair

King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

I am pleased to transmit for the Council’s review and consideration, an ordinance relating to an agreement with Sound Transit for joint light rail and bus operations in the downtown Seattle transit tunnel. This agreement represents an outstanding, collaborative effort that eliminates duplication of services and provides an extremely equitable deal for King County and Sound Transit.  This agreement is also a major win for the taxpayers and the transit patrons of the region and brings the promise of an integrated public transportation system much closer to reality.  

Metro, in the 1980s, showed remarkable foresight in constructing the tunnel through the most congested part of our region, downtown Seattle.  Likewise, you as County Council members have shown leadership in supporting the use of the tunnel for light rail.  Adoption of this agreement will be a giant step forward to building light rail.   

Under the original King County/Sound Transit agreement of May 2000, Sound Transit was to purchase the tunnel for exclusive light rail use.  The key difference between that agreement and the one I am transmitting today is that King County retains ownership of the facility and our Metro buses will continue to use it.  Under this proposal, transit patrons from throughout King County will continue to have access to the speed and reliability, comfort and convenience benefits of the tunnel.  The agreement also preserves access to the transit tunnel for over 80 percent of the buses that use the facility today.  

In addition, both agencies benefit financially from the arrangement, and so will transit riders.  Sound Transit will save the significant cost of having to purchase the tunnel.  King County will no longer be responsible for paying the entire cost of operating and maintaining the facility and paying off the debt associated with it.  Both agencies can then use these freed up resources to provide additional public transportation services or facilities that will benefit our traffic choked region.  As an example, Sound Transit saves about $85 million in debt service payments over the prior agreement.  King County’s debt service payments under this proposal will be reduced by about $104 million between now and 2019 when the bonds are paid off, as compared to what the County would have paid without joint operations.

The agreement calls for the parties to share in the financial obligations associated with the tunnel.  As in the prior agreement, Sound Transit will pay for debt service on the tunnel when it is closed for retrofit work related to light rail.  However, after reopening, the debt service and operating and maintenance expenses will be split between the two governments, with King County paying 60 percent and Sound Transit 40 percent.  Sound Transit’s share of costs increases as the number of buses accommodated in the tunnel declines.  Once light rail reaches Northgate or by 2016, whichever is earlier, Sound Transit will pay 100 percent of tunnel costs.

Under this proposal, there is a strong commitment to making surface street improvements in downtown Seattle to minimize the impact of increased bus volumes when the tunnel is closed for retrofit.  

Anticipated in this agreement is that King County will operate the light rail system on behalf of Sound Transit.  This builds on its existing transit system operations, thereby avoiding a costly duplication of services.  The proposal sets forth a process for reaching an operating and maintenance agreement between the two agencies.  It acknowledges that King County possesses much of the unique expertise to run the complex rail system as Sound Transit’s contractor, and it also recognizes that having one entity operate both rail and buses will provide for the safest operating environment.  With King County as the operator, bus and rail services will be integrated and coordinated, with seamless connections for the many passengers who will be transferring between the two systems.    In the event the operations and maintenance agreement cannot be finalized, there are provisions for Sound Transit to acquire the tunnel.

Other key features of the agreement include the following:

· Contingencies that Sound Transit must meet before the tunnel can be closed for the retrofit period. These include a requirement that Sound Transit obtain a Full Funding Grant Agreement from the Federal Transit Administration;

· Transfer of property held by Washington State Department of Transportation at Convention Place Station to King County for eventual transit-oriented development and the grant of a future easement to Sound Transit through the Convention Place site for the north extension of light rail should it run through the station;

· Design and construction of the retrofit improvements by Sound Transit, with joint Sound Transit/King County oversight;  

· Joint development of a tunnel closure and retrofit plan;

· Defined roles and responsibilities for King County and Sound Transit during the construction of the light rail project, such as which transit facilities Sound Transit will construct at rail stations and which ones will be built by King County;

· Provision of King County’s contribution toward the Rainier Valley Transit-Oriented Community Development Fund; and

· Provisions for capital repair cost allocation between King County and Sound Transit.

As the Council reviews the agreement, I would ask that you keep the following key points in mind:

· First, the agreement advances the cause of public transportation in our very congested region.  With joint light rail and bus use of the tunnel the ridership in the facility will greatly increase over today’s levels.  Bus patrons will be able to easily transfer to light rail and vice-versa.  And patrons from all areas of King County will continue to enjoy access to the facility.  The retrofit improvements and the new fleet of buses King County will use in the tunnel will also make it a safer, better facility and offer level boarding on advanced new low floor hybrid-electric coaches.  And use of the tunnel will only continue to grow as light rail is extended to the north and south.  Having King County operate the light rail system on behalf of Sound Transit will also facilitate bus and rail connections all along the light rail alignment.

· Second, this agreement is fair to both parties. By not requiring Sound Transit to purchase the tunnel, taxpayers of that agency save on the upfront cost of acquisition.  King County taxpayers retain the use of the tunnel for over 80 percent of the number of buses currently using the tunnel. Also, the operating and maintenance and debt service costs will be shared by the agencies, with Sound Transit in effect paying for the facility’s current unused capacity.

· Third, the agreement contains provisions that deal with future transit growth.  The cost sharing formula provides for future growth in light rail volumes.  Joint operations will increase the use of the facility when light rail opens for service.  And as additional capacity is needed, more rail cars can be added to trains and the frequency of trains increased.  Eventually, the tunnel may be converted to a rail-only facility to even further increase its passenger capacity.  The agreement also provides the option for Sound Transit to acquire the tunnel under certain conditions.  

Indeed, the hallmark of this agreement is the creation of a partnership between the two agencies that makes us jointly responsible for the success of an integrated light rail and bus system.  Over the past several years, the region’s transit agencies have implemented a number of programs that makes it easier for our citizens to make transit a useful part of their everyday lives.  Our taxpayers, our riders and our region as a whole will benefit.

I urge your approval.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

cc:
King County Councilmembers


Attn:
David deCourcy, Chief of Staff



Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director



Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

